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The Ideology of Celebrity Humanitarianism 

Ein Bericht von Rebekka Fischer 

The Kapuscinski Development Lecture on 12th May 2015 was dedicated to the topic of ‘The Ideology 
of Celebrity Humanitarianism’ and hosted by the Austrian Foundation for Development Research 
(ÖFSE) and the Department of Development Studies, University of Vienna. The Kapuscinski 
development lectures are a series jointly organised by the European Commission, the United Nations 
Development Programme (UNEP) in order to bring together top global thinkers and students to reflect 
and discuss about development. The series is named after Ryzard Kapuscinski, a Polish journalist and 
writer focussing on developing countries. In 2015, the Kapuscinski development lectures are part of 
the EC-initiative European Year of Development (EYD), and hosted by several EU member states.  
 
More than 120 participants – students, practitioners and politicians as well as EU and UNDP 
representatives - followed the lecture of Ilan Kapoor, Professor of Critical Development Studies at the 
Faculty of Environmental Studies, York University (Canada) at the C3 – Centre for International 
Development in Vienna, a research centre with the largest public library on development studies in 
Austria.  
 
In her welcoming words, Petra Dannecker, Head of the Department of Development Studies at the 
University of Vienna, focused on the relevance of the discussion on celebrity humanitarianism for 
Austria. Brigitte Luggin, European Commission – Representation in Austria, underlined the rising 
awareness on the importance of development assistance and the lack of sufficient knowledge about 
what is done from Austrian side, identifying also the importance of public discussions and information 
transfer. Katarzyna Czaplicka, Representative of the UNDP Regional Office introduced the 
Kapuscinski lectures from the students’ side. She emphasised the importance of critical thinking and 
fresh thought.  
 
Following the lecture a panel of practitioners and representatives from Austrian NGOs discussed the 
challenging topic of responsibility, publicity & humanitarian work with the prominent key note speaker. 
Facilitator of this evening was ÖFSE Director Werner Raza, who subsequently opened the discussion 
to the floor when several critical questions and comments were raised. 
 
According to Prof. Kapoor charity work is deeply tainted and ideological. His approach refers to the 
work of the Slovenian philosopher Slavoj Zizek and his notion of ideology.  
One main reason for charity work by celebrities is the desire to promote the celebrity’s image as a 
caring and almost saint person. It is like a branding based on self-interest to promote the person 
him/herself. Although often meant as real help celebrity humanitarianism mainly leads to higher record 
sales and can be used as a kickstart for the career in Hollywood. We as audience and activists should 
take into consideration that the celebrities’ core agenda is to entertain. Their whole success and fame 
is based on entertainment and presence in the media. By promoting themselves as caring saints they 
are selling a westernized, capitalist lifestyle. Drawing on the examples of Live8 and the international 
adoptions practiced for instance by Madonna and Angelina Jolie, Kapoor analyzes the link to 
increasing record sales of up to 3600%.  
 
His critique focuses on the fact that by talking on television and sharing their experience about 
developing countries, celebrities speak for the recipient people, but never let them speak for 
themselves. In the case of Africa it is evident that usually a few “white” elitist people are talking about 
their feelings and impressions about Africa, but Africans are never given a face in the whole business. 
An illusion and image is constructed through the presentation of celebrities, whose impact on 
development work is never shown or reflected.  
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Rather the notion of western nations as ideal is reproduced: international adoptions by celebrities 
promote the catholic notion of role models such as for instance caring motherhood. Besides it helps 
constructing the image of uncaring black parents and the necessity of saving black children from 
poverty. International adoptions are - as Kapoor describes - deeply racist and genderised in terms of 
preferring girls with the lightest skin colour possible.  
 
In Celebrity Humanitarianism people who are at the top of the capitalist system profiting the most from 
capitalist structures sell themselves for charity. In this context charity serves as adventure and is sold 
as business for enjoyment and entertainment, in the same way capitalism is seen as a way to increase 
wealth; By promoting the post-democratic world order this kind of work focuses on economic profit and 
personal responsibility rather than on the state’s role in development work. In this sense celebrities 
rather than experts are the ones directing the world where to go and what to do.  
 
In his conclusion, Kapoor pointed on the fans’ and consumers’ responsibility by promoting celebrities 
as someone doing something good for the world. Charity should not be delegated to celebrities 
creating a sense of distance besides having the possibility to enjoy watching them. The western 
population becomes passive spectators.  
 
Werner Raza, Director of ÖFSE, asked the panellists for their input to the current situation and 
experience of Austrian NGOs in development work.  
 
Peter Launsky-Tieffenthal, Federal Ministry for Europe, Integration and Foreign Affairs and former 
Under-Secretary-General for Public Information at the United Nations, argued for the power of fame to 
reach a broader public, although this would require a thorough briefing comprising a code of conduct 
for advocates or UN representatives. The UN practice shows that not every celebrity who is applying 
for advocate or ambassador qualifies to represent the UN. He further mentioned the bilateral contracts 
between the UN and the celebrities as a tool for control and responsibility.  
 
Monica Culen, President of the Austrian Fundraising Association, insisted on the need to communicate 
through mass media and the increased public attention reached through celebrities. Drawing on her 
experience in the umbrella organisation Red Noses Clown doctors International she emphasized that 
NGOs need celebrities to get public attention. This would create a Win-Win situation for the 
organisation and the celebrity at the same time.  Referring to her personal assessment, she asserted 
that celebrities do not influence the day to day work of NGOs.  
 
Max Santner, Head of the Department for International Cooperation of Red Cross Austria, largely 
agreed with Kapoor’s analysis of reproducing the neoliberal world order and westernised approach to 
development work, but following his arguments Red Cross Austria is not involved in the practice of 
charity events as it is mainly funded by national funds. He challenged Kapoor by asking what should 
be done instead, drawing on his personal experience in Nepal a few days ago? 
 
Prof. Kapoor underlined that celebrities are in anything they do not neutral persons; they have their 
own interest and agenda. Information transfer through celebrities can be seen as ‘quick but dirty’: It is 
glamorous and glittering, but instead education would be the real key to change although it is a more 
complex and protracted way which needs more effort. NGOs should rather pick up social and 
environmental movements instead of creating an artificial space for white people to donate; 
development work should be linked better with the reality of people’s lives. Regarding the challenging 
question of Max Santner, Kapoor claimed that the West needs to do its homework before going out 
and saving the world. Development workers should have a clear picture about the situation on the 
ground and the local context before initiating projects. NGOs should put more pressure on their local 
government in order to force them to change their policies.  
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Questions from the audience requested a clear definition of humanitarianism and comments on power 
relations. The controversial debate was then drawn to the importance of policy work in western nations 
and to addressing the underlying causes for inequality. Kapoor criticised the technical approach to 
development work leaving the people behind who often lose their livelihoods because of those 
interventions. Another question from the audience directed the discussion towards the issue of power 
and the dominant role of transnational companies who are interested in increasing their profits but 
often act as development experts.  
 
The discussion between long term NGO directors, experienced practitioners, critical thinking students 
as well as governmental representatives continued at the wine reception. 


